MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
 HELD ON WEDNESDAY   15th October 2014


PRESENT:



Alan Price (Chairman)


Nigel Ackerman



Robert Arnold


Michael Atlee


Tony Jones



Chris Phillips


Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


5 members of the public


Cllr. Ray Gooding
100.
Dispensations/Declaration of Interest  AP said, as he lives adjacent to The Quendon White House, he would like to register a non-pecuniary interest in respect of any development at the site and would leave the room for the discussion under item 19d(ii) on the Agenda .
101.
Apologies for Absence  Apologies had been received from Brandon Chapman, Cllr. Jeremy Rose and Cllr. Joanna Parry.
102. 
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 10th September 2014  These had been circulated and approved and were signed by the Chairman as a true record.  

103.
Matters arising from the Minutes of  10th September 2014 meeting Nothing noted.
104.  
Public Participation: Nothing noted
105.
Finance 
The Clerk reported the following outgoings since the meeting on 10th September 2014:-
Cheques Issued

Quendon & Rickling PCC – Distribution of letter re Fairfield Appeal
  30.00










     30.00
Cheques to be authorised
A & J Lighting





192.96 

Hilbery Turf






396.00

PFF Littlejohn Audit Fee





120.00
Clerk’s Salary (October)





293.84


    





1,002.80
EON Payment September







     42.77
Total Payments







1,075.57   


   


   
Lloyds current account balance at last meeting

      £19,033.89
Less total payments




         (1,075.57)

   




      £17,958.32

Add Precept Receipt




          5,681.00







      £23,639.32

The payments listed above were unanimously authorised.
106.  Update to Model Financial Regulations The Clerk had circulated an amended draft of the new Model Financial Regulations incorporating the modifications discussed at the last meeting and the comments of various Councillors.  It was unanimously agreed to formally adopt these Regulations and a copy was duly initialled by the Chairman.
107.   Update on Data Protection Regulations  It was noted that the Quendon & Rickling website is not linked to that of EALC and therefore the data protection document need not be completed.
108. Correspondence The Clerk had received a letter inviting the Parish to use the services of the Community Payback Scheme.  A copy of the letter had been given to Christine Osbourne.  
109. A request for donations had been received from Catch 22 (formally Z bikes).  It was noted that no donation was made at the last request.  It was agreed that an article should be put in the LINK to establish whether this is a service which might be used by the local community and the request would be reviewed thereafter. 
110.  A letter had been received from Essex Police informing of changes to the way Essex Police will engage with local communities.  AP reported that he had attended a NAP meeting and a North Community Forum.  He advised that NAP meetings in Newport are generally poorly attended and it will therefore be coming to an end.  In its place will be regular meetings in Saffron Walden Council Offices, the dates and times of which will be advertised in the LINK.  There will also be weekly “Street Meets” where a local PCSO will be available to meet the local community.  These will take place in Newport in Dorringtons on Monday afternoons, and in Widdington Village Hall.  Dates and times will be advertised.  
111.  A letter of thanks had been received from Essex Air Ambulance in respect of the £100 donation.
112.  A letter had been received from Globe Engineering enclosing a donation of £100 for the Fairfax Appeal which has been forwarded to the JPCSG.  The letter also thanked the PC for its support in the Hillside planning appeal.

113.  Update on Forums/Presentations  

AP said when he attended the NAP Meeting he had been informed that there had been 2 arrests made in connection with the recent ram raid in Debden.  He noted that the police no longer have the power to make a decision on whether charges are brought in such cases and it will therefore be for the Crown Prosecution Service to decide whether a prosecution will be made.  He also noted that there have been a number of shed break-ins in Clavering recently.

Under a reshuffle, the police response team will be moving to Saffron Walden.  There will also be an on-line system, Essex Community Messaging, going on trial.

114.   AP had also attended the North Community Forum.  He reported that at the meeting a Lead School Organisation Officer had discussed the use of Section 106 money for secondary school education.  AP had asked if this money can also be used for primary schools and was informed that it can, but it is normally by negotiation through the District Council.  When he asked about funding for the building of a classroom and school fencing adjacent to a new development, he was advised that the fencing would probably be the responsibility of the developer and, if the Education Department considers there is a need for another classroom, this would be normally funded by the Education Department.
115.  TJ had attended a Sub District 3 Meeting.  The local forum comprises 7 parishes together with Stansted which, in view of its close proximity to the airport, takes the lead.  The meeting was not well attended but covered aspects of flooding, rest centres and emergency plans.  It was noted that the parish of Q&R as a whole is not susceptible to flooding.  A supply of sandbags are kept in Stansted.

116. CP had attended the CAB AGM and noted that the Clerk had circulated the official Annual Review.   He advised that 2013/14 had been helped by the Lottery Fund but the main concern is now the Home Visiting Service which is to lose £15k of funding previously given by ECC.  Due to changes in the Disability Allowance and Lifetime Benefits, this facility is also now more in demand. CP noted that the ex-Chairman of Gt. Chesterford PC had said that in respect of funding, parish councils have a poor reputation.  When following this up, it was found that total funding from parish councils amounts to c£3,500 p.a. comprising donations from only c50% of councils of between £50 and £250.  The exception is Takeley, which regularly donates £750 p.a.  It is likely a donation request will be sent out in November.

117.  MA said he will be attending the RGA  AGM in November.  He will try to establish the ownership of the cricket pavilion and  follow up with regard to the siting of the village map.  
118. Parking/Speed Limit (Green Road)  AP noted that the traffic survey had been undertaken.  He will follow up for the results.   
119. Village Plan  RA said he had circulated the first draft to the parties involved but had received only one acknowledgement.  AP suggested that the participants should be asked to revert to RA with their comments and a meeting be arranged to discuss and finalise the document before publication.
120.
Bus Shelter outside The Pottery  The Clerk had received a quotation of £170 to knock a hole in the shelter and frame it with wood.  Another local builder had said his estimate for the job would be £195 without glass (£275 with safety glass) but is too busy to undertake the work.  It was agreed the Clerk would contact the first builder to discuss the possibility of using glass.
It was suggested that a bus shelter could be provided for the opposite side of the road.  CP will follow up to see if there is a suitable location and ascertain costs. 

121.  VAS It was noted that the VAS has now been put up and the unit is working.  The invoice has not yet been received.
122.  Neighbourhood Watch  Despite the various notices, there have been no volunteers.  It was agreed that periodic notices should be put in the LINK. 
123.  Quendon Wood   AP advised that Luke Telford, Strutt & Parker, had sent an update of work they are carrying out in the Wood and had advised that they will be replacing the fence on the north/north east corner.  This will entail vehicles driving over the sterile strip and the footpath but they will wait until the ground is in suitable condition.

NA advised that Essex Legal Services had confirmed that the application for the PRoW and associated documents had been received and are being processed.  It is hoped a response will be given by March 2015 as the application is apparently included on the schedule to be dealt with within this financial year. 
124. Highways Nothing noted
125. Footpaths It was noted that the footpaths along the B1383 between Quendon and Ugley and north, between Quendon and Newport are overgrown.  It was suggested that the Community Payback Scheme referred to in item 108 above could be used to have this cleared.  The Clerk will follow up for further information.
NA and AP said they would walk around the Village at some time, to assess the condition of other paths and identify any problems.

126. Planning
a)     Decisions  None
b)     Trees: 
UTT/14/2909/TCA Land south of The Norden, Cambridge Road, Quendon
Remove 1 no dead tree trunk.  Reduce crown to 1 no. pear tree  Reduce crown and remove dead branches to 1 no pear.  Fell 3 no. holly trees.

c)     UDC Councillors Monthly Report of Alleged Breach of Planning Control: None
d)     Applications
i)  Revised proposal for Foxley House Development

AP reported that prior to the meeting the PC had met with a representative from CALA Homes, a building company which has bought the land.  The plans for the development have been revised with the large house now being split into two and the two-bedroom houses replaced by three-bedroomed.  The PC had indicated it would not support an application with these changes.
ii) Proposed application for 9 houses on the site adjacent to the Quendon White House.

An e-mail had been sent to the PC raising concerns at the way the consultation had been handled.  AP addressed each point in turn and said the PC had not acted irresponsibly or illegally.  He said the reasons for not supporting the proposed application would be discussed during the meeting. 
AP then handed the Chair to NA and left the room.
Mr. Michael Byrne and Mr. Justin Smith, advisers to the applicant, introduced themselves to the Meeting.   Mr. Byrne advised that, contrary to previous comments made, the area for proposed development is outside the conservation area.  The Quendon White House itself, is within the boundary.  

Further discussion took place and reasons cited by the Councillors for not supporting the application were that they feel the proposed development is out of character and is adjacent to a listed building, and the development would detract from the linear nature of the village.  It was also felt the Parish cannot sustain another development and recent surveys, including the questionnaire for the Village Plan, show that the majority of residents would like to see no more than 20 new houses being built in the next 5 years and the number approved for future building has already reached 23.   
The applicant was advised that the PC would not support the application.

The applicant advised that he had not intended for the e-mail referred to above to be considered disrespectful to the PC.

127.  Agenda Items to be included at Next Meeting, Wednesday, 19th November 2014: 
Village sign – ownership of cricket pavilion

The meeting closed at 9.20 p.m.
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